WESTERN CAROLINA UNIVERSITY

FACULTY SENATE MEETING MINUTES

Date: January 15, 2004

Taft Botner Room (Killian 104)

3-5:00 PM

I. ANNOUNCEMENTS

A. Minutes of December 3, 2003 meeting were accepted as printed. (Tholkes & Adams)

B. Roll Call

Members present: Abel, Adams, Atterholt, Bailey, Beam, Chamberlin, Clark, Caruso, Ellern, Graham, Henderson, Kane, Kolenbrander, Mallory, Mechling, Metcalf, Norris, Nybo, Pennington, Philyaw, Smith, Spencer, Starr, Tholkes, Thompson, Vihnanek, Collings.

Members with proxies: Burns, Bell, Brown-Strauss, Bumgarner,Proffit, Wooten.

Members absent: Bardo, Connelly, Noel.

C. Chancellor Bardo: No Report

D. Mary Adams, Senior Faculty Assembly Delegate

The Assembly would like input from the faculty concerning using local student tuition for faculty raises.  Send input to ncfaculty.com

E. SGA President: No Report

F. Staff Forum Chair, Dennis Benson:


       President Molly Broad asked the Forum to identify problems they see on 

       campus.



       Some issues the Forum is working on include: 



1.  Park benches and picnic tables around buildings.  Waiting for both  


money and policy.


2.  Staff currently without computers is awaiting wiring so computers can 

be installed.



3. Salary issues.    Fighting for 80% of the state average for staff salaries.



4. State health insurance may introduce the “high/low system” of coverage 

for its workers.  What will happen if the university brakes off from the 


rest of the state?



5.  What will happen to job security if some SPA becomes EPA? 

G. University Advisory Council Chair:  No Report

H. Newt Smith, Chair of Faculty:

1.  Salary Adjustment Task Force


The request to allocate $300,000.00 to be used for faculty merit and equity adjustments was presented to the WCU Board of Trustees and approved.  A letter will be sent on January 27 telling each faculty member what his/her raise will be.  The raise will be retroactive to July 1, 2003.  Spreadsheets of computations will be on reserve in Hunter Library.  Each Dean also has a copy.

2.  Local Tuition


The Faculty Salary Adjustment Taskforce recommended to the WCU Board of Trustees that local tuition be used to continue the process of bringing faculty salaries up to the national average. The Board approved the recommendation and has submitted the request to the Board of Governors who will vote on this in February. The proposed increase is $300 per student per year for two years.  The Task Force must now make recommendations on how to distribute this money.  Most likely 1/3 will be used for faculty salary, 1/3 for staff salary, $350,00 for financial aid, $150,00 for Banner software, $150,00 for non-tenure/part-time faculty salary.  If  the local tuition request is approved, faculty salaries will be at the CUPA average level within two years.

Questions/Discussion:


a. Where will our tuition be compared to others in the system- high or low?


b. UNC-CH increase will be higher.  Because other institutions in the state are also raising tuition, the ratio will remain the same.


c.  Will the $300 be added this semester?


d.  Not until Fall 2004.

3.  Governor Easley has allocated raises to the lowest 34 SPA employees on our campus to be paid in the January paycheck.

4.  The university is scheduled to have $5,000,000 for renovation and improvements.

5.  The enrollment for next fall should be around 8,260 with the freshman class at 1750.  The class will have an SAT of around 1025.  In budget numbers that means about $4.2 million enrollment growth money.

Questions/Discussion:


a.  Will we lose the special funding for small class size?


b.  No, hopefully not.


c.  Some classes are getting very large.


d.  True, but the average size remains low.

6.  Chancellor Bardo will give a State of the University Address on January 29, 2004. Faculty are urged to attend and request that their students attend.

7.  Issues discussed at the Faculty Caucus and Steering Committee:


a.  There is a need for a clear procedure for resource allocation.  In the past there wasn’t money so it didn’t matter that there was no clear picture of how to allocate the money.  Local departmental plans will be used to help decide how to allocate the money.


b.  What will be the result of the new doctoral programs?  Will we move to a Research II University if we add 3 or 4 new doctoral programs?  Vice Chancellor Collings clarified the process. The Carnegie standards are used and expectations will change only for the degree granting departments.  We are basing our programs on the community needs.  We may also get more money because of these programs.


c.  There was discussion of student evaluation of faculty.  We have the seven dimensions of teaching.  We should use them or get rid of them.    We may not have an instrument for evaluation.


d.  We need to examine the promotion bonus and how it can be increased.


e.  If we continue to grow will the faculty take on more work or will we 
get new faculty positions?


f.   Faculty are concerned about Instructional Technology meeting the 
needs of the good teaching and learning. (See the motion below).


g.  Faculty expressed concern over the interpretation of Intellectual 
Property rights as outlined in the recent Executive Memorandum. (See the 
item on the new business below).

8.  We need two faculty members to serve on the committee choosing the Program of Excellence for the $10,000 award.  Valorie Nybo and George Mechling agreed to serve on the committee.

9.  Peter Selden will make a presentation on February 3, 2004 from 2-5PM in the Hospitality Suite/ Ramsey Center.  Follow-up discussion will take place on February 12 &18 at 2PM

I.  Collings for Bardo:

1.  Electrical Engineering has been approved to begin in Fall 2004.

2. The state budget is in balance. 

3. If we grow, how can we handle the growth?  We will need 15 full time equivalent faculty positions.  We are currently searching for 12 positions.  We do not have the growth money yet, but we need to plan now.  The legislature needs to add growth money for the whole NC university system.

Questions/Discussion:


a.  Is the growth money only for liberal studies?


b.  No it will be used for upper level classes as needed.

4.  Retention

Enrollment is up from last year.

II. COUNCIL REPORTS

A.  Faculty Affairs, Kevin Pennington, Chair

The following issues will be discussed this semester:


1.  Intellectual property issues


2.  Multiyear contracts for non-tenure clinical professional faculty.  Would it mean that experts without qualifications be hired?  These are valuable people, but they are not researchers. They usually have professional certification.  They must meet SACS criteria.

B. Council on Instruction and Curriculum, Scott Philyaw, Chair

1.  Information on plus/minus grades has been collected.

2.  Information is being gathered on repeats/grade replacement issues.

3.  We need to undo the summer school withdrawal policy. It is much more complicated that originally thought.

Motion:  Rescind the Withdrawal Policy changes as it effects Summer School passed in the November Senate meeting.  (Philyaw & Graham) 
Passed by voice vote.

4.  Construction management and Sport management were not discussed.

5.  We need to approve the joint engineering program.  We are adopting the Charlotte major program.  WCU Liberal Studies requirements will remain.  A joint diploma will be award to UNC-C and WCU students in the program.  Some classes will be offered by distance education, lab classes will be on each campus.  Students will take at least one class each semester on the home campus.  Credit hour will follow the teaching faculty.  We anticipate 60 freshmen this fall.  The retention rate in the program is about 30%.  Many of those students simply change programs, but will not leave the university.

Motion to suspend rules and consider the Electrical Engineering program for Fall 2004.

Vote:  Passed by voice vote.

Motion to accept the Electrical Engineering program as outlined to begin Fall 2004.  (Philyaw & Graham)

Vote:  Passed by voice vote.     

Council on Student Affairs, Al Proffit, Chair

No Report  

III. OTHER BUSINESS

Old Business

No old business at this time.

New Business

1. Request to establish a task force to assess instructional computing needs and implementation.

Questions/Discussion:


a.  We need to define curriculum for the purpose of intellectual property issues.


b.  Support issues.  The departments want one-on-one support.  What happened to the recommendation to maintain college support persons?


c.  What about support for macromedia and Macintosh?


d.  Need to survey departments to find out needs and how to best implement them.

Motion:  Establish a Task Force to assess instructional computing needs and implementation. ( Adams & Abel)

Questions/Discussion:


a.  What about resources?


b.  Many complaints about needs and support and how to implement.


c.  Concerned about losing Faculty Center support.  Told support would improve, but improvement isn’t seen. Told that the faculty Center may go away.


d.  The Faculty Center won’t go away, but it may change.


e.  The Faculty Center supplies the best support.


f.  Teaching and learning with technology is found in the Faculty Center.


g.  Often pedagogy and technology are divorced.

Vote:  Passed by voice vote.

There will be a charge to this task force for a specific time period.

2.  Intellectual property issues will be considered by the Council on Faculty Affairs.

3.  Faculty Caucus issues were covered in report by Newt Smith

4.  Peter Selden visit covered by Newt Smith.

A. Curriculum items

The meeting adjourned at 4:40PM

Respectfully submitted

Elizabeth Vihnanek

